



GENOCIDE ALERT: THE ARAB REPUBLIC OF EGYPT

Update: September 2014

With the military overthrow of the Muslim Brotherhood-led government in Egypt following a popular uprising, and the subsequent election of former General Abdul Fattah al-Sisi to the presidency, the threat of genocide against religious minorities in Egypt has greatly receded.

Nevertheless, violence against Christians, Shia Muslims and other marginalized religious groups continued to be widespread in the period May 2013-August 2014. Attacks on Christians from supporters of ousted president Mohammed Morsi included several massacres of civilians, as well as the largest anti-Christian pogrom in Egypt in over 100 years on August 14, 2013. Political violence between Egypt's security institutions and Islamist insurgents also threatened the stability of the new government. Human rights groups and anti-genocide organizations should continue to closely monitor the situation for religious minorities in Egypt.

The overthrow of the Morsi government was vocally supported by the leadership of many communities in Egypt, including, in a marked departure from past practice, Christian church leaders. The Muslim Brotherhood and its allies explicitly blamed Egypt's Christians for the downfall of their government, and threatened retaliation. In December 2012, a Brotherhood cleric named Safwat Hegazy said, in a message addressed to Egyptian Christians, "Our red line is the legitimacy of Dr. Mohammad Morsi. Whoever splashes water on it, we will splash blood on him."¹ Following Morsi's overthrow, the Muslim Brotherhood's website claimed, "It was the Church that decided to put an end to Islamic rule, and even to humiliate the first Muslim president... [Coptic Pope Tawadros is] proud that the coup's commander answers to his authority, his will, and his demands."²

On August 14, 2013, after the Egyptian military forcibly disbanded Muslim Brotherhood protest camps in Cairo, killing hundreds, supporters of the Muslim Brotherhood attacked Christian sites across Egypt, destroying or damaging 82 churches, 6 Christian schools and countless additional Christian homes and businesses, according to a count by Christian activists. An unknown number of Christians were killed or wounded in the attacks.³ Following the violence in Minya City in Upper Egypt, one Christian resident told journalists, "The Islamists had earlier painted a red X on Muslim stores and a black X on Christian stores. You can be sure that the ones with a red X are intact."⁴ In 2014, the Egyptian military moved to begin rebuilding some of the destroyed religious sites.⁵

In the chaos of the days that followed, Islamists seized control of the southern town of Delga, population 120,000, and forced the city's 20,000 Christian residents to pay protection money. As many as 100 Christian families were forced to flee the city altogether before Egyptian security forces restored control.⁶ On October 20, 2013, armed men opened fire on a Christian wedding

party in Warraq, Cairo, killing four people, including two children and the mother of the groom.⁷ In November 2013, security concerns led the government to take the unprecedented step of cancelling the Feast of St. George in southern Egypt, one the Coptic community's largest annual gatherings.⁸

In the months since August 14, armed gangs exploiting a general lack of security have begun targeting Christians for abduction for ransom, since Christians are perceived as more likely to be wealthy, and less likely to receive protection from family connections or the police. In November 2013, Christian leaders reported that more than 20 Christians had been abducted since August, and over 100 since the 2011 revolution.⁹ A CSI survey of local Christian press reports shows more than 50 Christians being abducted in Egypt since that report.¹⁰ Christian activists in Nag Hammadi report as many as 42 kidnappings of Christians in their town alone since November 2013.¹¹

While much smaller in real size, Egypt's Shi'a Muslim population was subjected to eliminationist violence and threats of violence before and after the overthrow of the Muslim Brotherhood-led government. Prior to the overthrow, a mob of hundreds lynched four Shia Muslims in a village near Cairo, reportedly while police looked on.¹² In October 2013, an anti-military group in Egypt calling itself the "Vanguard of Mohammad's Army" announced its intention to "cleanse the entire Arab world from the danger of the Shiites."¹³ In November 2013, a Shia activist named Amr Abdullah was arrested for trying to perform a religious ritual in a Cairo mosque, and sentenced to five years of hard labor in February 2014 on charges of "blasphemy."¹⁴

MAY 2013 GENOCIDE ALERT

Christian Solidarity International has issued a Genocide Alert for religious minorities, especially Coptic Orthodox Christians, living in the Arab Republic of Egypt. Conditions currently exist for a genocide of these groups by armed non-state actors, mostly Salafist extremists, acting in collaboration with or with the tacit consent of the Egyptian state.

Egyptian Copts, who constitute approximately 10% of Egypt's population, have been historically oppressed and marginalized to varying degrees by Egypt's Sunni Muslim majority. Since the overthrow of Egypt's President Hosni Mubarak in February 2011, attacks on Copts from state and non-state actors have escalated significantly. Over 100 Copts have been killed in sectarian attacks since the overthrow of Mubarak – more than in the entire previous decade.¹⁵ CSI has received reports of at least 14 attacks on Coptic churches in the same time period, including St. Mark's Cathedral in Cairo, the seat of the Coptic Orthodox Church, and 10 pogrom-style attacks on Christian communities.¹⁶

Attacks on Copts in post-revolution Egypt are carried out both by organized Salafist extremist groups, and by spontaneous mob gatherings of Muslim Egyptians. Often attacks on churches or Coptic neighborhoods follow disputes between Christians and Muslims over minor issues (such as a Christian tailor burning a Muslim man's shirt) or false allegations of Christians kidnapping or forcibly converting Muslim women.

Sometimes, however, Copts are victims of what Dr. Mariz Tadros calls "untriggered violence," in which Islamist groups mobilize followers to drive Christians out of their villages, even when no prior dispute is present. "What we are seeing is a growing trend of 'cleansing society' of Christians," Tadros says, a term that was unknown before the revolution, but which ordinary Egyptians are now using to describe the attacks.¹⁷ In July 2012, a spontaneous mob attack forced 100 Christian families in the village of Dashhour to flee, leaving the town bereft of Christians.¹⁸

Christian Solidarity International published a report in July 2012 documenting the disappearances, forced conversions and forced marriages of Egyptian Christian women to Muslim men. The report concluded that the disappearances were "organized and planned." The practice is widespread – four human rights attorneys cited in the report claimed to have knowledge of 550 such cases, with the frequency escalating since the Egyptian revolution.¹⁹ While the identity of those responsible for organizing the disappearances is usually unknown, in one case in late 2012, the Egyptian Salafist Front openly claimed responsibility for and defended the disappearance and conversion of a 15-year-old girl from a Christian family.²⁰

When the Egyptian state intervenes in instances of sectarian attack, it is typically to take the side of the anti-Copt attackers. Egypt's interim government, led by the Supreme Council of the Armed Forces, set the tone for the state's response to the increased sectarian violence in Maspero Square in Cairo on October 9, 2011, when the Egyptian army attacked a group of Christians and Muslim liberals peacefully protesting a recent church burning. 24 protestors were murdered, while state media broadcasts called on "honorable citizens" to come out into the streets to "defend the army against attack" from Coptic protestors.²¹ To date, the only individuals sentenced in connection with the violence in Maspero Square are two Christian men sentenced to three years in prison for "stealing weapons" from soldiers during the attack.²² In May 2012, an Egyptian State Security court handed down sentences for 12 Christians and 8 Muslims charged in connection with a sectarian clash in the town of Abu Qurqas in Minya province (in which a Muslim mob attacked a Christian neighborhood after a prominent Christian lawyer installed a speedbump outside his house). All 12 Christians received life sentences; all 8 Muslims were acquitted.²³

Under the elected government of President Mohammad Morsi which succeeded the SCAF, the state has continued to ignore most anti-Copt attacks, and Egyptian police stood by while Muslim extremists attacked St. Mark's Cathedral during a funeral for four Christians murdered a few days earlier by Muslim attackers in al-Khosous.²⁴ In cases of abduction or forced disappearance

of young Coptic women, the families of victims must secure the services of an attorney simply to force police to register their case. Police rarely if ever assist in returning a victim to her family.²⁵

Even so, the continuing political conflict and chaos in Egypt has eroded the state's ability to exercise control. After massive anti-government protests erupted in the city of Port Said in early 2013, much of the Egyptian police force tasked with handling the disturbances went on strike, refusing to do battle with the protestors any longer. In the absence of a real police presence, lynchings of suspected criminals are an increasingly frequent occurrence. Al-Gama'at al-Islamiya, the Islamist terrorist group behind the savage anti-Coptic pogroms in al-Zawia al-Hamra in 1981, has taken on primary policing responsibility in Assiut City in Upper Egypt.²⁶

Those Copts with the means to flee the violence are doing so – some 100,000 Egyptian Copts have relocated to the United States alone since the Egyptian revolution, and the number of Egyptians – mostly Copts – granted asylum in the U.S. in 2011 doubled from the previous year.²⁷

Those Copts who remain are made vulnerable to genocide by a lack of representation in Egypt's political, military and security establishments. Copts often live in separate villages or neighborhood, and are easily identified both by their state ID cards, which note the bearer's religion, and by the cross tattoo worn by most Copts on their wrists. In February 2013, Islamist militias in Benghazi, Libya, rounded up Egyptian Coptic traders in the city, using the ubiquitous wrist tattoo to separate them from their fellows.²⁸

The current threat to Egyptian Copts is an echo of the fate suffered by Egyptian Jews in the decades following the establishment of the State of Israel in 1948. A combination of pogroms, terrorist attacks, state persecution and state-ordered expulsions reduced the Egyptian Jewish population from 75,000 in 1948 to virtual non-existence today.²⁹ However, it should be noted that, unlike Egyptian Jews, Egyptian Christians have no separate state to flee to.

While Christianity is officially recognized and protected by the Egyptian constitution, the Baha'i faith is not, and Egypt's 2,000-member Baha'i community is banned from practicing their faith, enrolling their children in government schools, building houses of worship, and (if married) holding government ID cards. Salafist and Muslim Brotherhood leaders regularly refer to all Baha'is as "apostates" of "Zionist origin" who should be tried for treason.³⁰

Anti-Coptic propaganda is rife in Egypt, and calls for a genocide of Copts are becoming more open. In September 2010, three months before the massacre at All Saints Church in Alexandria, the Secretary-General of the International Union of Muslim Scholars claimed in an interview on *Al Jazeera* that Copts were storing weapons from Israel in churches, in preparation for "war against the Muslims."³¹ A member of the Salafist al-Noor party, which won the second-largest number of seats in Egypt's 2011 parliamentary elections, reportedly claimed that, "As long as Copts are alive, there will never be peace."³² Leaflets distributed by a jihadi group in Assiut in August 2012 called on Muslims to "kill or physically assault" Christians "in all the governorates

of Egypt” until they converted, and brazenly listed a time and public meeting place for new recruits to join up.³³

¹ Raymond Ibrahim, “Egypt: Christians Being Threatened Not to Join Protests,” *Gatestone Institute*, July 1, 2013 <http://www.raymondibrahim.com/from-the-arab-world/egypt-christians-being-threatened-not-to-join-protests/>

² “Muslim Brotherhood: The Copts Are Behind The Egyptian Military Coup That Removed Mursi,” *Middle East Media Research Institute*, July 17, 2013 www.memri.org/report/en/0/0/0/0/0/7290.htm

³ Mary Abdelmassih, “Coptic Pope Blasts Muslim Brotherhood, US, EU,” *Assyrian International News Agency*, August 18, 2013 <http://www.aina.org/news/20130818125428.htm>;

Osama Noshi, “Bishop Raphael to MCN: 82 churches burned, 32 of them completely destroyed,” *MCN News*, August 31, 2013 <http://www.alhorreya.tv/en/news/item/23-bishop-raphael-to-mcn-82-churches-burned-32-of-them-completely-destroyed>;

Amira Mikhail, “Yesterday an Enemy, Today a Friend?” *Atlantic Council*, March 17, 2014 <http://www.atlanticcouncil.org/blogs/egyptsource/yesterday-an-enemy-today-a-friend>;
<http://www.csi-usa.org/persecutiontable.html>

⁴ Hamza Hendawi, “Egypt: Islamists Hit Christian Churches,” *Associated Press*, August 17, 2013 <http://bigstory.ap.org/article/egypt-islamists-hit-christian-churches>

⁵ “Video: Armed Forces Begin Reconstruction of Prince Tadros Al-Shabte Church in Minya,” *Coptstoday.com*, March 4, 2014 <http://www.coptstoday.com/Copts-News/Detail.php?Id=72358> (Arabic);

On-site visits by Christian Solidarity International in May 2014

⁶ Patrick Kingsley, “Egyptian authorities recapture Islamist-held town,” *The Guardian*, September 16, 2013 <http://www.theguardian.com/world/2013/sep/16/egyptian-police-recapture-islamist-town-delga>

⁷ “Death toll up to four in Cairo’s Warraq Church Attack,” *Al-Ahram*, October 21, 2013 <http://english.ahram.org.eg/NewsContent/1/64/84378/Egypt/Politics-/Death-toll-up-to-four-in-Cairos-Warraq-church-atta.aspx>

⁸ Hamza Hendawi, “Egypt: Fears replace Christians' high expectations,” *Associated Press*, November 16, 2013 <http://www.deseretnews.com/article/765641771/Egypt-Fears-replace-Christians-high-expectations.html?pg=all>

⁹ Kristen Chick, “Egypt’s Christians Close Ranks as Kidnappings Spike,” *Christian Science Monitor*, November 12, 2013 <http://www.csmonitor.com/World/Middle-East/2013/1112/Egypt-s-Christians-close-ranks-as-kidnappings-spike>

¹⁰ <http://www.csi-usa.org/persecutiontable.html>

¹¹ “Nag Hammadi Copts sent appeal to the President to protect them from repeated kidnappings,” *MCN Direct News*, July 5, 2014 <http://www.mcndirect.com/showsubject.aspx?id=55394#.U8Azn0CTFF4>

¹² “Egypt mob attack kills four Shia Muslims near Cairo,” *BBC News*, June 24, 2013 <http://www.bbc.com/news/world-middle-east-23026865>

¹³ “‘Vanguard of Mohammad’s Army’ warns against creation of ‘Fatimid state’ in Egypt,” *Egypt Today*, October 27, 2013 <http://www.egypttoday.co.uk/cnhgq-qfkski/2013-10-27-12-52-01.html> (Arabic)

¹⁴ “An Egyptian Shiite sentenced to five years in prison,” *Egyptian Initiatives for Personal Rights*, February 26, 2014 <http://eipr.org/en/pressrelease/2014/02/26/1974>

¹⁵ “Did You Know... Egypt,” *United States Commission on International Religious Freedom*, January 28, 2013 <http://www.uscirf.gov/reports-and-briefs/did-you-know/3922.html>

¹⁶ “Violent Attacks on Religious Minorities in the Middle East since January 1, 2010,” *Christian Solidarity International* <http://csi-usa.org/persecution.html>

-
- ¹⁷ “Speaker at CSI event: Signs of Religious ‘Cleansing’ in Islamist-Dominated Egypt,” *PR Newsire – Press Release*, November 30, 2012
<http://www.prnewswire.com/news-releases/speaker-at-csi-event-signs-of-religious-cleansing-in-islamist-dominated-egypt-181611511.html>
- ¹⁸ Sarah El Deeb, “Riot leaves an Egyptian village without Christians,” *Associated Press*, August 4, 2012
<http://news.yahoo.com/riot-leaves-egyptian-village-without-christians-193639777.html>
- ¹⁹ Michele Clark and Nadia Ghaly, “‘Tell My Mother I Miss Her’: The Disappearance, Forced Conversions and Forced Marriages of Coptic Christian Women in Egypt (II),” *Christian Solidarity International*, July 2012
<http://csi-usa.org/TellMyMotherIMissHer.pdf>
- ²⁰ Mary Abdelmassih, “Coptic Christian Girl, 14, Abducted By Muslim in Egypt,” *Assyrian International News Agency*, November 2, 2012
<http://www.aina.org/news/20121101201755.htm>
- ²¹ “Egypt: Don’t Cover Up Military Killing of Copt Protesters,” *Human Rights Watch*, October 24, 2011
<http://www.hrw.org/news/2011/10/25/egypt-don-t-cover-military-killing-copt-protesters>
- ²² Mary el Sheikh, “Egypt: Two Coptic Christians Sentenced for Stealing Weapons,” *New York Times*, February 4, 2013
http://www.nytimes.com/2013/02/05/world/middleeast/two-coptic-christians-sentenced-in-egypt.html?ref=world&_r=0
- ²³ “12 Copts sentenced to life in prison, 8 Muslims acquitted over Abu Qurqas violence,” *Egypt Independent*, May 21, 2012
<http://www.egyptindependent.com/news/12-copts-sentenced-life-imprisonment-8-muslims-acquitted-over-abu-qurqas-violence-news-1>
- ²⁴ “Footage reveals truth of attack on Cathedral of St. Mark,” *Mideast Christian News*, April 24, 2013
http://mcndirect.com/showsubject.aspx?id=45094#.UX_QL0qES_M
- ²⁵ Michele Clark and Nadia Ghaly, “‘Tell My Mother I Miss Her’: The Disappearance, Forced Conversions and Forced Marriages of Coptic Christian Women in Egypt (II),” *Christian Solidarity International*, July 2012
<http://csi-usa.org/TellMyMotherIMissHer.pdf>
- ²⁶ Abigail Hauslohner, “In Egypt, Gamaa Islamiya goes from militant group to security force,” *Washington Post*, March 20, 2013
http://articles.washingtonpost.com/2013-03-20/world/37870257_1_gamaa-islamiya-islamic-group-militant-group
- ²⁷ Bruce Wallace, “Amid Instability In Egypt, Coptic Christians Flee To U.S.,” *NPR: All Things Considered*, January 4, 2013
<http://www.npr.org/2013/01/04/168609672/amid-instability-in-egypt-coptic-christians-flee-to-u-s>
- ²⁸ “Coptic Christians say they were tortured in Libya,” *Associated Press*, March 15, 2013
<http://www.usatoday.com/story/news/world/2013/03/15/coptic-christians-tortured-libya/1991753/>
- ²⁹ “The Jews of Egypt,” *Jewish Virtual Library*
<http://www.jewishvirtuallibrary.org/jsource/anti-semitism/egjews.html>
- ³⁰ 2013 Annual Report of the U.S. Commission on International Religious Freedom
<http://www.uscirf.gov/images/2013%20USCIRF%20Annual%20Report%20%282%29.pdf>
- ³¹ “#2624 - Muhammad Salim Al-Awa, Secretary-General of the International Union of Muslim Scholars: Copts Amass Weapons in Egyptian Churches and Are ‘Preparing for War against the Muslims,’” *MEMRITv*, September 16, 2010
<http://www.memritv.org/clip/en/2624.htm>
- ³² Daniel Pipes, “Religious Minorities in an increasingly intolerant Middle East,” *Christian Solidarity International*, March 7, 2012
<http://www.danielpipes.org/10798/religious-minorities-middle-east>
- ³³ Raymond Ibrahim, “Egypt’s Jihad Organizations Call for Christian Genocide,” August 14, 2012
<http://www.raymondibrahim.com/from-the-arab-world/egypts-jihad-organizations-call-for-christian-genocide/>